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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 11, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, and Chairman Hunter


Absent:
Commissioners Hawawini and Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Attorney Toppel, Special Counsel Leiter
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairman Hunter noted that Commissioner Hawawini was unable to attend because of a family emergency and had requested that the Northeast Ridge EIR addendum matter be postponed.  He suggested considering this request when the Commission deals with that agenda item.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of September 13, 2007 Regular Meeting


Chairman Hunter drew attention to the second full paragraph on Page 15.  He clarified that he asked speakers at the public hearing to limit their remarks to five minutes, and he recommended changing “a few minutes” to “five minutes.”


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the September 13 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, reported that he just learned that the County issued a site activity permit for removal of eucalyptus trees on the Northeast Ridge and asked if staff was aware of this action.


Community Development Director Prince said he was not aware of the County’s action.  Special Counsel Leiter stated that the City would be notified of any County-issued permit to remove trees.  She noted a thinning program was approved in 1989.  She offered to check and report back.


Mr. McIntire said he would be happy to provide the City with the documents he received.  He indicated that the plan entails cutting a number of eucalyptus trees by the end of October so housing units can be constructed.  He added that Mountain Watch’s attorney, Brian Gaffney, wrote to the City recommending a CEQA analysis before cutting trees.


Michele Salmon commented that there were some new documents released by Brookfield Homes regarding the Northeast Ridge project.  She recommended that the Planning Commission reopen the public hearing to allow an opportunity for comments on these documents.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a number of letters regarding the Northeast Ridge item.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and -040

Chairman Hunter said the Planning Commission closed the public hearing at the last meeting and continued discussion and action on the EIR addendum.  He noted the Planning Commission received some additional written comments and documents since the last meeting, and he asked staff to make copies of those documents available for review by the public.  He suggested continuing this matter to the next meeting as requested by Commissioner Hawawini.


City Attorney Toppel advised that in the future, members of the public wishing to submit written comments for the record should send them to staff rather than to private email addresses of Planning Commissioners.  Chairman Hunter encouraged people to use staff as a conduit for information to the Commission.


Linda Salmon presented a letter to the Planning Commission and said she sent the same letter earlier by email to each Commissioner.  


Associate Planner Johnson said the City’s Website lists the official email address for the City.  Chairman Hunter indicated that the City’s Website address is www.ci.brisbane.ca.us.  He clarified that although the public comment period for this matter was closed, people can continue to submit written comments and documents to staff for the Planning Commission’s consideration.  He added that oral comments made at Commission meetings are summarized in the meeting minutes, but written comments are included in the record in their entirety.


Linda Salmon said that if staff provides responses to her written comments, she would like an opportunity to respond to those responses.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the October 25 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-05, General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05, Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-1-07; Proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a six-level parking structure with 1,249 spaces, and 2,500 square feet of retail on approximately 23 acres; Slough Estates International, applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-080, -090, and -100


Chairman Hunter reported that the applicant requested that this matter be continued to the Planning Commission’s November 8 meeting.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the November 8 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


3.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-4-07, renewal of Variance V-1-05 for new house’s entry to exceed 20 ft. height limit within front 15 ft. of site, for stairwell turret to exceed 30 ft. height limit, and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Tim Garcia, applicant & owner; APN 007-442-170


Commissioner Jameel recused himself from participating in the discussion or voting on this matter, and he left the dais.


Chairman Hunter observed that with Commissioner Lentz’s departure, a quorum was not present for this item.  He suggested continuing this matter to the next meeting.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant understood and accepted the continuance.


The matter was continued to October 25 meeting due to lack of a quorum.


Commissioner Jameel returned to the dais.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
70 Old County Road; Report to the City Council on the Appeal of the Planning Commission’s Conditional Approval of Sign Review SR-4-07 to revise existing internally illuminated monument sign and replace two existing walls signs with three internally illuminated fascia signs; Tami Behel, Sign Productions, applicant; Bank of America, owner; APN 005-212-120


Senior Planner Tune advised that this matter was appealed to the City Council at the request of two Councilmembers.  He recommended that the Commission approve the cover memo, detailing the Planning Commission’s decision.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the report.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Design Permit DP-7-07 and Use Permit UP-10-07; Design Permit and Use Permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 90,000 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility with 20,000+/- cu. yd. of cut/fill; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes to replace the existing warehouse building with a smaller facility specifically designed for freight forwarding, with two floors of office space in the front corners of the building, truck loading docks at the rear, and a landscaped buffer with bioswales in the front.  He drew attention to the required findings for issuance of a design permit, use permit, and grading permit.  Senior Planner Tune stated that staff finds the design and color scheme appropriate for the location.  He noted the stormwater drainage system design will be subject to the Public Works Department’s approval.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant proposes removal of some mature eucalyptus and pine trees and plans to replace them with other trees in a ratio of roughly one tree for every three parking spaces.  He noted a condition of approval prohibits removal of trees occupied by nesting raptors.


Senior Planner Tune said that if this project is approved, freight forwarding uses in Crocker Park will reach approximately 19 percent of the total floor area within the TC-1 District, just under the 20 percent cap.  


Senior Planner Tune noted that concerns were raised at the last meeting about air quality impacts from trucks loading and unloading at the facility, and in response, the staff added two conditions:  one requiring the applicant to install signs prohibiting truck idling and the other requiring power outlets to accommodate refrigerated diesel trucks and ancillary equipment so trucks do not have to idle at the loading dock.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the applications.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the status of the City’s proposed green building ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune said the green building ordinance has not yet been adopted, but it will be considered by the City Council at its October 15 meeting.  


Commissioner Lentz noted that if approved, the ordinance will not go into effect until at least December, and he asked if the provisions would apply to this project.  Senior Planner Tune responded that proposed ordinance specifically exempts projects deemed complete before the effective date of the ordinance, which would include this project.  He added that although the building shell would be exempt, tenant improvements constructed inside the building in the future would be subject to the green building ordinance.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant was aware of the green building ordinance and indicated that efforts would be made to comply voluntarily.


Commissioner Jameel suggested adding a condition of approval requiring compliance with the proposed green building ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the Commission’s authority was limited by the required findings for approval of the permits before it.


Commissioner Lentz observed that besides air emissions from truck idling, the project could impact air quality because of the truck traffic to and from the building.  Senior Planner Tune said the checklist presented at the last meeting for the Mitigated Negative Declaration identified potential air quality impacts from diesel fumes and associated odors.  He reported that staff checked the Bay Area Regional Air Quality Management District’s Website for recommended mitigation measures, which were added as additional conditions of approval.


Senior Planner Tune noted that the analysis of traffic impacts was based the square footage of the building, as opposed to the number of loading docks.  He stated that in any event, the City Engineer has confirmed that these impacts do not reach the level of significance warranting a full traffic study.


Commissioner Lentz asked how the 19 percent of freight forwarding uses in Crocker Park was calculated.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the building square footage occupied by freight forwarders is compared to the total square footage in Crocker Park.  He said that if this project is approved, there would be approximately 30,000 square feet of space that could still be used for freight forwarding under the 20 percent cap.


Chairman Hunter asked how the idling prohibition would be enforced and what penalties would be imposed for noncompliance.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the City responds to complaints but does not monitor conditions.  He noted the City has authority to revoke a use permit if there are violations of a condition of approval.  He said that if a violation of state law occurs, the City would file a complaint with the Bay Area Air Quality Management District.


Chairman Hunter asked if diesel trucks can be converted to biofuels.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not know, adding that he was not aware of any Crocker Park businesses using alternative fuels.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jim Terry, project architect, provided a LEED checklist identifying sustainability features that will be incorporated in the building.  He expressed a willingness to consider additional green building components and noted that improvements to the interior of the building will be subject to the City’s green building ordinance.


Chairman Hunter commended the applicant for voluntarily including green building measures in the design.  He asked for further information about the materials that will be used in construction, and Mr. Terry said he could provide samples.  He noted the walls will be cement painted in earth-tone colors.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of installing solar panels on the roof.  Mr. Terry said the applicant is considering solar panels for hot water heating.  He noted 75 percent of the building’s light will come from daylight, and there will be other features that help minimize power use.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the facility will handle any hazardous materials.  Dan Johnson of International Airport Centers, the property owner, said there may be occasions when hazardous materials are present, such as computer batteries.  He noted the transportation and storage of these materials is highly regulated.


Commissioner Jameel encouraged the applicant to analyze the building’s energy demands and consider alternative energy sources.  Mr. Terry confirmed that a range of options will be considered.  He added that energy usage will depend on the specific tenants using the space.


Chairman Hunter asked about use of biofuels for trucks and equipment.  Mr. Johnson said he was aware of facilities that had forklifts using liquefied natural gas.  Chairman Hunter urged the applicant to make the design flexible enough to accommodate future advances in energy technology.


Michele Salmon recommended that the City rethink its cap on freight forwarders in Crocker Park.  She noted that use of computers, bar coding, and other technology have reduced the amount of space needed to handle freight, but freight forwarders still bring unwanted truck traffic to Brisbane.  Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that freight forwarding was an undesirable use for light industrial and office space in Brisbane.


Ms. Salmon said she had concerns about nitrogen deposition resulting from truck emissions in Crocker Park.  She noted that excessive vehicle emissions deposit nitrogen in the soil, and those conditions give rise to non-native and invasive plant species that can jeopardize the habitat on San Bruno Mountain.  


Ms. Salmon observed that the bowl shape of Crocker Park amplifies noise, especially at night.  She stated that constant truck traffic will exacerbate noise problems for residents of Northeast Ridge, increase local traffic, and produce air and light pollution.  


Terry O’Connell commented that Brisbane cannot afford any more freight forwarders in Crocker Park.  She stated that this type of business is not cost-effective for Brisbane because of the environmental degradation, traffic, and pollution it produces.  She noted there is increasing evidence substantiating health impacts from exposure to vehicle emissions.


Ms. O’Connell said she was pleased that sustainability and green building were being incorporated in the project, but more should be done.  She pointed out that constructing green buildings now will save energy and money in the long run.


Chairman Hunter observed that using daylight as a primary light source may work well during normal operating hours, but asked about night lighting.  Mr. Johnson said most activity at the building will take place during the day, and use of the facility at night will be limited.  He stated that loading dock lights are shielded to control glare.  Mr. Johnson added that moving the loading docks from the front of the building to the rear and adding landscaping will help address potential noise and light problems.


Michele Salmon noted that diesel engines usually continue idling when a stop takes less than an hour, because start-up requires substantially more energy.  She expressed concern about glare from evening nighttime operations.  She also noted that the Brisbane box trees proposed to replace the existing mature trees at the front of the property are a non-native species.  


Dennis Busse confirmed Ms. Salmon’s statement about the energy required to restart diesel engines.  


Chairman Hunter asked how long trucks typically stay at the loading dock and whether it was more efficient for diesels to continue idling.  Mr. Johnson responded that the time at the loading dock depends on the amount being loaded or unloaded.  He said he was unable to comment on whether it was more efficient to allow diesel trucks to idle than to shut them off.


Terry O’Connell stated that based on her 25 years of experience in the auto industry, idling is easier on truck engines than turning them off and restarting them.  She observed that the Initial Study checklist refers to potential human remains on the site, and she asked for clarification of that item.  She noted that this project could have a substantial impact on the environment, and she recommended denying the application.  


Senior Planner Tune said one of the conditions of approval requires the applicant to comply with State protocols if any human remains are discovered during excavation and construction.  He explained that Crocker Park is part of a larger area that was surveyed and identified as a place where human remains may be present.  He noted this particular site is in a former wetlands area, which is less likely to have such remains than some of the upland areas.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the proposed building is much nicer than what currently exists, and the applicant plans to incorporate sustainable green building features.  He said he had some reservations about whether freight forwarding was an appropriate use for the site because of truck traffic and air and noise pollution. 


Commissioner Jameel agreed with Ms. Salmon that enforcing the prohibition against idling would be difficult.  He expressed concern that a freight forwarding use would bring more truck traffic to Crocker Park, and he questioned whether this project, even with the conditions recommended by staff, would be beneficial for Brisbane.


Chairman Hunter observed that given the City’s 20 percent cap, it would be unfair to penalize this applicant for proposing a permitted use that fits within that limit.  He recommended that the City consider changing the threshold in the future.  


Chairman Hunter advocated working with the applicant to address environmental impacts and the concerns raised by members of the public.  He suggested requiring motorized coverings for the skylights to minimize glare at night.  He pointed out that the use of landscaping and bioswales will help deal with stormwater more effectively than a large paved surface.  Chairman Hunter encouraged the applicant to consider ways to reduce noise and truck emissions.


Chairman Hunter asked if Commissioners had particular concerns about the design permit.  Commissioner Jameel commented that he was pleased with the proposed design of the building.  Chairman Hunter said he would like to see more green building incorporated but was generally satisfied with the design.


With respect to the use permit, Chairman Hunter said that given the existing 20 percent threshold, he was not comfortable denying the application because it entailed a freight forwarding use.  


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for revisiting the threshold.  He said he was particularly concerned about this particular site because of its proximity to a school.  Commissioner Lentz indicated that he would like further studies of the potential environmental impacts from noise, traffic, and air pollution.  


Commissioner Jameel recommended considering how idling restrictions could be monitored and enforced.  He observed that because this project will result in increased truck traffic, the City should consider health and safety impacts on the community.


After some discussion, Commissioners agreed that further environmental review was warranted.  Community Development Director Prince recommended continuing the matter to allow time for further study of the impacts.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter indefinitely.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  291-293-295 Santa Clara Street; Use Permit UP-12-04 & Tentative Parcel Map TPM-1-04, Condominium Plan Approval, with Final Parcel Map waiver, for previously approved triplex; T.P. Lam Architects, applicant; John Hwang, Jean Hwang, Tai Hing Peter Lam & Yuet Mei Lam, owners; APN 007-362-110


Senior Planner Tune said that when the Design Permit for this triplex was originally approved by the Planning Commission, it was understood that the units would be condominiums.  He noted the Condominium Plan, Use Permit, Tentative Parcel Map, and Final Map Waiver were now ready for the Commission’s review and approval.  He drew attention to the required findings detailed in the staff report.


Senior Planner Tune advised that, consistent with the City’s requirements for condominium projects, the applicant is proposing 1,221 square feet of landscaped yard and deck area and will pay $777 per unit in in-lieu fees for park and recreation purposes.  He recommended conditional approval of the application.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Peter Lam, applicant and owner, noted this project had already gone through Design Review.  He requested Planning Commission approval.


Dennis Busse said he liked the design and had only one concern, relating to the existing pine trees in front of the building.  He noted the City is requiring that these two large pine trees remain, but the pine needles and debris have been a nuisance for years.  He recommended adding a condition requiring the owner to keep the sidewalk beneath them reasonably clear of debris.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the City recorded a landscape maintenance agreement requiring replacement of the pine trees, if they are removed in the future, with equivalent trees.  He suggested amending that agreement to include a requirement for keeping the public right-of-way area clean.  Senior Planner Tune added that the applicant consulted with an arborist about the condition of the trees.  


Mr. Lam advised that a tree company will be maintaining and trimming the trees.  He asked if there was any precedent for requiring owners of private property to clean public sidewalks and streets.


Chairman Hunter noted that in this case, the sidewalk is heavily trafficked because of the school crosswalk and adjacent recreation areas, and a heavy layer of pine needles could result in unsafe footing.  Chairman Hunter commented that City street cleaners sweep the street on a regular basis, but parked cars sometimes interfere with the street cleaners.  He enlisted the cooperation of the owner in taking on the responsibility of keeping the sidewalks on San Bruno and Santa Clara clear.  Mr. Lam said he had no problem with that task.  


Mr. Busse commented that when the foundation for the building was excavated, there were a number of large tree roots that had to be cut out.  He expressed concern about the possibility that the trees could have been weakened as a result, and recommended having an arborist check their safety. 


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.  


Commissioner Lentz proposed approving the project with an additional condition of approval regarding sidewalk cleaning.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Jameel said he liked the design and expressed his appreciation to the applicant.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the project with the additional condition.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince noted that there will be another Baylands Speakers Forum this fall.  He said the first presentation is scheduled for October 29, and flyers will be distributed to announce the guest speakers, topics, and dates.  He encouraged Commissioners to attend.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Hunter noted that Commissioner Hawawini’s father was seriously ill, and he expressed the Commission’s concerns and best wishes.


Commissioner Jameel thanked the Public Works Department for fixing the rough area on Humboldt Road he mentioned at the last meeting.  For future street projects, he recommended that the Public Works Department develop contingency parking plans to accommodate residents who are temporarily unable to park in front of their houses.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of October 25, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

